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The Sac L.E.G.A.L. Board of Directors

Invites you to the

                     6th Annual         [image: image5.wmf]
Sac L.E.G.A.L Holiday Party

An Evening at

The

Metro


City




Cafe

3348  S  Street

Sacramento

Friday, December 14th, 2001

5:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m.

Fabulous 



No Host

Eats





Bar
Note from the Co-Chair 


By Dianne Robbins


Greeting Members:


As you know, we held our Annual Meeting in October.  Big thanks to this year’s Board of Directors: returning from last year Co-chair Marc Koenigsberg, Treasurer Jane Pearce, Newsletter Editor Todd Vlaanderen and Unity Bar Representative Alayna Waldrum. New to the Board are Events Coordinator John Bennett, Secretary Jay Kirkman, Membership Chair Burns Vick, and our student representatives Raul Escatel and K.C. King.


It was great to see so many of you at the recent MCLE seminar, Unity Dinner and Tipping the Scales for Justice.  By now, you should have received your membership renewal forms, so please send in your renewal and dues.  Come join us for our Sixth Annual Holiday Party on December 14th at Metro City Cafe to kick off another fun and interesting year.


Looking forward to seeing everyone there.








Friday, December 15, 2000


6:00 – 9:00 p.m.





1616 Del Paso Boulevard, Suite 3


Sacramento
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Don’t Forget  to bring your membership renewal!








HOPE AND LESSONS FROM THE


TRAGIC DOG-MAULING DEATH


By Rosemary Metrailer, Esq.





Shannon Minter, Senior Staff Attorney for National Center for Lesbian Rights (NCLR) spoke Tuesday, November 6, 2001, at McGeorge School of Law about the recent San Francisco Superior Court ruling granting victim Diane Whipple’s lesbian partner, Sharon Smith, standing to sue the dogs’ owners/caretakers for wrongful death.


Noting that Smith was one of the saddest and most exciting cases in which he’d ever been involved, Minter explained the broader significance of the ruling. Unlike the past “direct attack” approaches thus far unsuccessful (e.g. against the marriage statutes in Hawaii, Massachusetts and Vermont), or the “disparate impact” cases (increasingly disfavored federally and not well developed here), Smith involves a new, incremental strategy that could have application in other important areas and thus really advance same sex couples’ rights.
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Under Smith, a new theory of “insurmountable barrier” was used, and it was rewarded with a critically different impact.  If a party can show that s/he is a member of a group that is completely excluded from the desired statutory benefits, which group is substantially similar to the group(s) intended by the Legislature to be benefited by the statute, and there is no rational basis for the exclusion or legitimate public purpose served, then the court can re-form the statute to INCLUDE the excluded group member.  Significantly, rather than declaring the wrongful death statute (that allowed only married couples the right to sue) unconstitutional, the court in Smith simply re-formed the statute to include the lesbian partner in the group entitled to seek benefits.


When one views this ruling in the larger context of challenging the marriage prohibition, it is truly exciting.  While it is restricted to benefits from which gay/lesbian couples are completely barred by some insurmountable barrier (e.g. pension benefits), its significance to same sex couples’ right to secure important benefits to which they should be entitled just as married couples are is obvious.


A final and VERY IMPORTANT lesson to be learned, and to be spread as widely as we can in the community, has to do with AB 25.  AB 25, going into effect January 1, 2002, creates new domestic partner rights, but ONLY for those registered with the state.  This new legal theory in Smith, discussed above, makes it CRITICAL that committed gay and lesbian couples in California register as domestic partners with the state, and that they do it as soon as possible after January 1, so they can secure eligibility for whatever new rights may become available.  Otherwise, the wonderful new legal theory gained in Smith can be used against them, namely, they can be denied benefits otherwise available under AB 25 because there is no longer an “insurmountable barrier” -- they could have registered with the state and received the benefits.


Whatever your view of the institution of marriage, make room for that of the domestic partnership.  Soon there may be a choice.





TIPPING THE SCALES FOR JUSTICE


By John Bennett


Our “First Annual” (hint hint) joint fund-raiser for the National Center for Lesbian Rights and the Lambda Legal Defense and Education Fund was a fabulous success.  We estimate about 100 people were able to attend. Tracy Moore from Lambda Legal and Shannon Minter from NCLR were representing the beneficiaries of this event.  We had two goals: to raise money and to raise the awareness of Sac LEGAL and these two important legal advocacy groups in the
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Sacramento Valley Area.


All of the costs to host Tipping the Scales were under written by Merrill Lynch, Livingston and Mattesich (thanks to Kathi Finnerty), Club 21, and CSEA, so 100% of the proceeds, over $3,000 each, went to NCLR and Lambda Legal Defense.


We sent out over 2100 invitations, had numerous publications in SN&R, Sac Bee, MGW and OutWord.  In addition our good friends at the Open Book, Sacramento N.O.W., Valley Rainbow Pages, the Bee and GLSEN posted our event on their websites.  Special thanks to Unity Bar presidents Russ Hom, Joan Jernegan, Alberto Roldan and Keith Staten for their support. We obtained endorsements from the entire Sacramento City Council, Mayor Willie Brown, Attorney General Bill Lockyer, all four lesbian legislators, Senator Barbara Boxer, Illa Collin, Roger Dickinson and many other notable politicians.  In attendance October 17th were Roger Dickinson and Lauren Hammond, Lisa Hill representing Congress Member Matsui, Andrea Jackson representing Assemblymember Steinberg, and  Alan LoFaso, representing Assemblymember Midgen. 























JAMES L. GILKISON III MEMORIAL


As many of you know, Sac L.E.G.A.L. member Jim Gilkison passed away November 17, 2001 after a long illness.  Although struggling with severe visual impairment, Jim graduated from McGeorge School of Law in 2000, and, after passing the bar exam on his initial attempt, was admitted to the State Bar of California on May 30, 2001.


Jim is survived by his longtime partner Tim Carroll, his mother and two younger brothers.  Anyone wishing to do so may contribute to the James Gilkison Memorial at McGeorge School of Law, 3200 Fifth Avenue Sacramento 95817, attention Professor John McIntyre.  The hope is to raise sufficient funds to purchase a bench and plaque in Jim's name which will be permanently placed on the McGeorge campus.


Jim was a man of great courage and humor, and will be missed by all who knew him.
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